
 

 

 
 
Recommendation for Jeanne L. McHale for ACS fellow 
         3 April 2012 
 
It is my distinct pleasure to support the nomination of Dr. Jeanne Louise McHale for the 

honor of ACS Fellow for her accomplishments in the science of theoretical and experimental 
physical chemistry, her many years of service to ACS, and her significant contributions to 
inspiring and training women scientists. 

 
One can reasonably conclude from the preponderance of ACS publications on her resume 

that Dr. McHale’s  work is “high quality, high impact”. And certainly her Accounts in Chemical 
Research article, and decades of continuous National Science Foundation support testifies to the 
excellence of her research. According to the Chronicle of Higher Education, Dr. McHale’s 
number of publications alone places her in the 98%ile of Women College Professors (September 
11, 1998, Vol. XLV, No.3, p. A14). Her most recent perspective in ACS Physical Chemistry 
Letters has been highlighted by a video on the ACS web page. 

 
I can directly discuss Dr. McHale's long service to our local ACS Section, the 

Washington Idaho Border Section (WIBS), from my perspective as member of the local section 
during my tenure at University of Idaho from 1981-2007. Dr. McHale has been an ACS member 
since 1978, she is a consistent participant in the WIBS local Section, serving as Secretary-
Treasurer in 1981-2, Vice Chair in 1983 and Chair of the local Section in 1984, participating in 
many of our events and outreach programs. In 1984 Dr. McHale was General Program Chair for 
the 39th Northwest Regional Meeting (NORM), which was held in Moscow ID. As new assistant 
professors our committee worked diligently to make the meeting a success, in no small measure 
due to the enthusiastic leadership of Dr. McHale. She again played a significant role in the 1996 
NORM hosted by WIBS. 

 
Most significantly in 2010 a planning crisis arose for the NORM, and it was Dr. McHale 

who stepped forward to help organize the meeting at the new student center venue at Washington 
State. She not only was the organizer for a popular and well-attended Solar Symposium, but also 
took care of numerous details to turn the meeting into a resounding success.  

 
Graduate Education in Chemistry is a tradition of teachers. As a colleague who served on 

our department Chair’s advisory committee for faculty evaluations over the years, I can attest 
that Dr. McHale consistently received the highest teaching evaluations in the Department of 
Chemistry at the University of Idaho for over twenty years, all the while serving as the defender 
of the rigorous ACS standards in physical chemistry. When Dr. McHale was part of the Idaho 
team that received the state’s first NSF-EPSCOR grant, I had the opportunity to attend Dr. 
McHale’s progress reports, and marveled that she made the complexities of her research crystal 
clear to even organic chemists like me, no mean feat. This communication skill, a unique ability 
to combine scientific rigor and her enthusiasm for her science, is at the heart of her success as 
teacher and mentor. 
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         5 April 2013 
Chairman Greenlick, members of the House Health Care Committee Members,  
      

	
  
I've	
  been	
  asked	
  to	
  address	
  some	
  points	
  relevant	
  to	
  HB	
  2919.	
  I	
  am	
  a	
  professor	
  of	
  

medicinal	
  chemistry	
  in	
  the	
  Pharmacy	
  program	
  at	
  the	
  University	
  of	
  Montana.	
  I	
  teach	
  
Medicinal	
  Chemistry	
  in	
  the	
  professional	
  Pharmacy	
  program,	
  and	
  I	
  am	
  the	
  director	
  of	
  the	
  
Medicinal	
  Chemistry	
  Graduate	
  program.	
  I	
  have	
  a	
  Ph.D	
  in	
  organic	
  chemistry	
  (Drexel	
  1979),	
  I	
  
have	
  92	
  peer-­‐reviewed	
  publications,	
  my	
  research	
  group	
  has	
  presented	
  272	
  published	
  
abstracts	
  and	
  presentations	
  at	
  scientific	
  meetings,	
  and	
  I've	
  delivered	
  87	
  invited	
  lectures.	
  
I've	
  been	
  the	
  mentor	
  to	
  33	
  successful	
  graduate	
  students.	
  
	
  
I	
  teach	
  the	
  cancer	
  therapeutic	
  section	
  of	
  the	
  medicinal	
  chemistry	
  course	
  for	
  professional	
  
pharmacists,	
  which	
  includes	
  the	
  drugs	
  used	
  to	
  treat	
  cancer	
  pain.	
  Two	
  ethical	
  
pharmaceuticals	
  in	
  general	
  medical	
  practice	
  are	
  isolated	
  from	
  or	
  analogs	
  of	
  cannabis:	
  
Marinol	
  and	
  Nabilone.	
  In	
  my	
  research,	
  one	
  of	
  my	
  projects	
  studies	
  the	
  signal	
  transduction	
  in	
  
the	
  Central	
  Nervous	
  System.	
  We	
  have	
  recently	
  developed	
  a	
  research	
  tool	
  for	
  the	
  study	
  of	
  
endocannabinoid	
  transport.	
  There	
  is	
  intense	
  interest	
  in	
  pharmaceutical	
  industry	
  labs	
  in	
  
developing	
  molecules	
  that	
  modulate	
  the	
  cannabinoid	
  receptors	
  as	
  potential	
  treatments	
  for	
  
pain,	
  epilepsy,	
  and	
  other	
  disorders.	
  
	
  
There	
  is	
  an	
  opportunity	
  for	
  HB2919	
  to	
  place	
  Oregon	
  in	
  the	
  forefront	
  of	
  the	
  rational	
  
regulation	
  of	
  medical	
  cannabis.	
  Familiarity	
  with	
  the	
  difficulties	
  that	
  other	
  states	
  have	
  
encountered	
  indicates	
  that	
  the	
  approach	
  to	
  inevitable	
  development	
  can	
  be	
  improved.	
  One	
  
issue	
  that	
  arose	
  in	
  Montana	
  was	
  that	
  legitimate	
  health	
  care	
  workers	
  were	
  offended	
  by	
  the	
  
idea	
  that	
  anyone	
  with	
  a	
  grow	
  lamp	
  and	
  peat	
  pot	
  was	
  labeled	
  a	
  "caregiver".	
  Clearly,	
  certified	
  
competent	
  caregivers	
  who	
  spend	
  years	
  in	
  training	
  are	
  in	
  the	
  best	
  position	
  to	
  determine	
  the	
  
benefits	
  and	
  risks	
  of	
  a	
  therapy,	
  and	
  there	
  are	
  clear	
  scientific	
  guidelines	
  used	
  in	
  studies	
  as	
  
milestones	
  and	
  endpoints	
  for	
  health	
  outcomes.	
  	
  A	
  statewide	
  study	
  with	
  data	
  that	
  stands	
  up	
  
to	
  peer	
  review	
  scrutiny	
  would	
  be	
  useful	
  to	
  health	
  care	
  providers	
  worldwide.	
  It	
  was	
  
recognized	
  thousands	
  of	
  years	
  ago	
  that	
  “the	
  dose	
  makes	
  the	
  poison”,	
  and	
  we	
  wouldn’t	
  even	
  
consider	
  alcohol	
  presented	
  for	
  public	
  consumption	
  without	
  analysis	
  of	
  the	
  composition	
  of	
  
each	
  and	
  every	
  batch.	
  Medical	
  cannabis	
  cannot	
  rationally	
  be	
  expected	
  to	
  have	
  lower	
  
standards	
  than	
  any	
  other	
  medication,	
  and	
  the	
  program	
  to	
  assess	
  outcomes	
  should	
  fit	
  the	
  
purpose	
  of	
  measuring	
  medical	
  effects.	
  In	
  addition,	
  certified	
  health	
  care	
  providers	
  and	
  
certified	
  analytical	
  chemists	
  should	
  provide	
  for	
  local	
  and	
  non-­‐outsourced	
  employment	
  for	
  
trained	
  professionals.	
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A	
  final	
  point	
  for	
  consideration	
  is	
  funding	
  for	
  research	
  that	
  would	
  be	
  derived	
  from	
  a	
  small	
  
percentage	
  of	
  taxes	
  or	
  fees.	
  An	
  analogous	
  example	
  is	
  paclitaxel,	
  the	
  natural	
  plant-­‐derived	
  
anticancer	
  drug	
  that	
  was	
  improved	
  by	
  pharmaceutical	
  scientists.	
  A	
  worthy	
  pursuit	
  would	
  
be	
  to	
  perform	
  research	
  on	
  marijuana	
  plant	
  extracts	
  to	
  improve	
  desired	
  properties	
  (pain	
  
management)	
  while	
  minimizing	
  undesirable	
  side	
  effects.	
  
	
  
In	
  conclusion,	
  my	
  professional	
  opinion	
  is	
  that	
  taxpayers	
  deserve	
  a	
  program	
  for	
  medical	
  
marijuana	
  that	
  is	
  scientifically	
  validated	
  and	
  has	
  professional	
  oversight.	
  
	
  
Sincerely,	
  
	
  

 

 

As a mentor Dr. McHale has trained 16 graduate students, several post-doctoral students, 
and numerous Undergraduate researchers. Dr. McHale has been a positive force in inspiring, 
recruiting and training women chemists, at every level from elementary school girls, through 
mentoring undergraduate, graduate and post-doctoral colleagues, to recruiting women faculty 
and helping them succeed, and finally to shaping science policy for faculty women in science. 
Starting from public outreach demonstrations of her laser lab to Girl Scout groups (including but 
certainly not limited to my step-daughter), service on the Local Section ACS, and her work 
encouraging the young women in her lectures and lab in their pursuit of careers in chemistry. Dr. 
McHale has made many road trips with her students to Idaho Academy of Science and regional 
ACS meetings, where her influence has been obvious in their excellent presentations of their 
research accomplishments. Her women undergraduates, Julie Sklare, Kim Lott, Bobbie Rice, Jan 
Sheldon, Diane Church, have all gone on to further success in their careers. Kim Lott For 
example, received an advanced degree at University of Washington. Bobbie Rice became an 
engineering manager at Micron.  I think Dr. McHale’s influence as a mentor is best exemplified 
in the person of Dr. Lisa Hoferkamp, who went on from Dr. McHale’s lab to be a chemistry 
educator in her own right at the University of Alaska Southeast in Juneau. Dr. Hoferkamp was 
recognized with a ChemLuminary in 2011 for her Local section outreach in her own right 
(C&EN, 89(41), October 10, 2011), thus continuing the tradition of her mentor. Dr. McHale was 
an extraordinarily helpful and patient mentor to Dr. Jennifer Pollard, as they made the transition 
from Idaho to Washington State. Dr. McHale was very supportive to her post-doctoral fellow Dr. 
Nina Veas in her pursuit of her chemistry career. Dr. McHale was instrumental in recruiting 
other female faculty at University of Idaho (i.e., Dr. Pam Shapiro), as well as in providing 
essential mentoring advise and support for women colleagues through their tenure and promotion 
process (Dr. Shapiro, and Dr. Sharon Hutchison).  She has been a member of the Association for 
Women in Science from 1978, and the Association for Faculty Women from 2004. 

 
Dr. McHale is a top-notch researcher, superlative teacher and enthusiastic yet rigorous 

mentor. She has been an integral part of the ACS Local Section for decades. I genuinely believe 
she deserves to take a place among the distinguished group of ACS Fellows. 

 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Nicholas R. Natale 
Professor of Medicinal Chemistry 
Director, Medicinal Chemistry Graduate Program. 

 

	
  
Nicholas	
  R.	
  Natale	
  
Professor	
  of	
  Medicinal	
  Chemistry	
  
Director,	
  Medicinal	
  chemistry	
  Graduate	
  Program	
  


